MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL, COLWINSTON, ON TUESDAY 7th APRIL, 2009 AT 7.00 PM.

1
ATTENDANCE

Councillors:


P Graham-Woollard
 – Chairman






G W Bates – Deputy Chairman






A J Austin






Mrs S J Carter
M R Shave

Apologies:


M W Sweeney

Clerk:



Mr B J Graham-Woollard


County Councillor:

R Thomas

2
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

It was proposed by Councillor Bates and seconded by Councillor Austin that the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, 10th March, 2009, be signed by the Chairman as a true record.  Carried unanimously.
3
MATTERS ARISING
3.1
Community Projects

-
Little Hill

-
Village Green


-
Church Gateway

The Chairman reported that revised quotes for the Little Hill, Village Green and the Church Gateway were not ready by the CASH Grant application deadline of the 31st of March.  He said that he had spoken to the Council Officer responsible for the Scheme, Mr Tony Williams, who had said that this would not be a problem provided the Community Council would be prepared to meet 25% of the projected cost of £5,500 for the Little Hill and £1,000 for the Village Green, i.e. £1,625.  Mr Williams indicated also that the Community Council would be responsible for any future ongoing revenue costs associated with these projects.

With regard to the Church Gate, Mr Williams indicated that this project should be the subject of a Welsh Church Acts Grant application as it would not qualify under the CASH Grants Scheme.  The Chairman confirmed that cash reserves and projected income were sufficient to meet ongoing maintenance costs associated with these projects.  It was proposed by Councillor Austin and seconded by Councillor Bates that the Chairman implement the Grant Application process subject to a CASH Grant of £4,875 and the remaining £1,625 being paid by the Community Council.  Agreed unanimously.  It was also agreed that the Clerk would speak to the Vicar in regard to Church approval of any Church Gateway scheme.
3.2
General Highway Matters
The Chairman gave a report on highway matters as follows:

· Damaged Roads
The Chairman reported that he had referred to a complaint about a dangerous pothole opposite Brynglas to the Vale Council.  This had received emergency attention.  The Chairman thanked Miles Punter for the Vale Council’s speediness in regard to this issue.

The Chairman added that, whilst in contact with Mr Punter, he had drawn attention to the fact that although the inspectors had said that they had been out to look at various potholes, there was no evidence that this was the case.  Councillor R Thomas agreed to contact the Highways Division to speak to them about this.

· St Michael’s Close
Councillor Mrs Carter reported that the shrubs had been cleared up.  The Chairman added that the Vale Council had assured him that the area would be maintained on a regular basis from now on.
· St Michael’s Close – Car Park
The Chairman reported that he had not received any further information or updates in regard to this.
· Green Lane/ Motocross
The Chairman reported that he had spoken to Christopher Jones-Jenkins and had been advised to put the issue of the motocross first.  The Chairman further reported that two complaints had been made to the Community Council in regard to the noise and general disturbance.  Furthermore, since the last meeting, the owner had contacted the Chairman by phone and was very defensive in regard to the issue.  The owner said that if he was not able to do what he wished with the field, he would turn it over to intensive pig farming.  The Chairman kept his replies formal in order to ensure that there was no misunderstanding.
The Chairman further reported that he had reported this situation to the Planning Officer who said that he had met the owner on site 3 weeks previously and received similar veiled threats.  The Planning Officer had advised him that the creation of a physical track facility negated all permitted development rights and therefore planning permission was required and that the owner said that he would be putting in planning permission in 3 to 4 weeks’ time.  Councillor Thomas said that the Community Council had the support of the Police in this matter and added that PC Rob Ellis had informed him that they were observing the situation in regard to stolen vehicles and other illicit activities.

The Chairman proposed that the Vale Council should be supported in serving an enforcement order, and to agree that should he pursue an intensive farming strategy objections would also be pursued with the environment agency.  Agreed unanimously.
Green Lane – it was agreed to let the matter of access to Green Lane lie until the matter of the motocross had been resolved.
· Obstruction on Main Street.

The Chairman reported that the caravan seemed to have been removed, but that the planters were still there.  In regard to this matter, the Chairman said that he had received no further information.
· Village Green 
The Chairman reported that he had spoken to those who had given quotes in regard to the provision of an electrical supply facility to light the Christmas tree on the green.  They were happy to include this in the quotes, but would require a certified electrician to ensure that the connection was done correctly and to the regulations.  Councillor Austin said that when Julie and Alan Lloyd put their boundary wall in, they would put an external socket for the tree in the wall.  These points were noted.

Councillor Bates reported that the seat on the green had been smashed, and that this was at the same time as the grass was cut, though it was not confirmed.  The Chairman agreed to speak with Miles Punter and Phil Beaman in regard to the seat and also about the grass-cutting programme.  The cutting programme seemed to have been started early before the Community Council had been able to suggest changes.  Councillor Austin agreed to take photos and then remove the damaged seat as it posed a health and safety risk.
· Slow signs provision
The Chairman reported that there was nothing further to add as this facility was still not considered as a priority by the Vale Council.
· Grass cutting
Grass cutting had been carried out earlier than was proposed – see earlier point.
3.3
Highway Matters – Green Lane
This matter had been dealt with under General Highway Matters at point 3.2.

3.4
Binding of Minutes
The Chairman confirmed that this was still in hand, but that it was a large exercise, and would take some time to carry out the work involved.  This was still in process, but nearly finalised.
3.6
Audit 2006/07 and 2007/08
The Chairman reported that in his capacity as Acting Treasurer, he had carried out the report for 06/07 and would arrange for Paul Griffiths to sign it as the auditor for the Community Council.  The Chairman would then present this to the Community Council to be signed again.  The Chairman also reported that he had filled in the report for 07/08 and had received the pack for 08/09.  The Chairman agreed to carry out the report for 08/09 and then pass this along with the 07/08 report to Paul Griffiths.

Once he had received all reports for audit back from Paul Griffiths, the Chairman agreed to present these at the next meeting in May.  It was agreed that the 06/07 report would be signed as a formality as this had already been on public view, and that the 07/08 and 08/09 reports would be signed at the next meeting.  It was also agreed that the 08/09 report would be open to scrutiny and then a public notice would be displayed as required.  Once this had been carried out, it was agreed that the Chairman, as Acting Treasurer, would hand all remaining duties over to the new Treasurer, Councillor A Austin.  Agreed unanimously.

3.7
Litter Collection
The Chairman said that there was nothing further to report on this matter.  Councillor Shave said that there were a number of people now helping with litter collection and this had improved the area considerably.
3.8
Church Car Park & St. Michael’s Close
This matter had been dealt with under General Highway Matters at point 3.2.

3.9
Notice Board
The Chairman agreed to make a suitable replacement as and when time permitted.  In hand.
3.10
Conservation Area

The Chairman said that there was nothing further to report.  The Clerk reported that he had forwarded the name of the Chairman and that another Councillor, as yet unknown, would attend the meeting on the 22nd of April.
3.11
Newsletter – Colwinston News & Views
Councillor Austin said that he had spoken to Julie Lloyd about e-mailing the newsletter.  This had appeared in the current newsletter.  Councillor Shave said that people outside the village still had not received the newsletter, and that the Chairman had made some photocopies for him to circulate.  Councillor Austin agreed to ask Julie Lloyd again to give Councillor Shave some extra copies to deliver to outside (e.g. Brocastle,etc).  The Chairman agreed he would write an update on the issues for the next newsletter.

3.12
Legal Matters
In regard to the ownership of the Wetlands & the Ford area, the Chairman reported that he had only been able to make a little progress.  He reported that Councillor Thomas had rung him and put him in touch with Miles Punter and that, as a result, he had sent Mr Punter and the Vale of Glamorgan a map of the area concerned.  The Vale Council replied that it was not in their ownership, but that the Community Council would have to contact the Land Registry.
The Chairman said that he had contacted the Land Registry and that it could cost up to £50.00 to find out.  This information would be necessary in the event that any group who wished to undetake changes which would require the owner’s permission.  The Vale Council also said that if no ownership was identified, the Village Well for example, it could become the property of the Community Council if so wished.  It was proposed by Councillor Bates that the Chairman authorise the Land Registry to send the documents at the agreed cost.  This was seconded by Councillor Mrs Carter.  Agreed unanimously.
3.13
Environmental Matters
It was agreed that this would be kept under review.
3.14
Filing Cabinet for the Community Council within the Village Hall

The Clerk reported that the Village Hall Association had discussed this and had agreed.  The Clerk also reported that the filing cabinets had been installed.  Confirmed.
3.15
Severn Barrage
Councillor Thomas reported that there would be a meeting on the barrage on the 14th of April at the Council Offices, but was unsure as to whether this was open to the public.  Councillor Thomas agreed that he would check to see if this was open to the Community Councils and members of the public.

3.16
Police Matters
The Clerk reported that he had not received any information from the Police in regard to crime figures.  Clerk to e-mail Rob Ellis.

3.17
Abandoned Car
The Chairman reported that he had made the Vale Council aware of the car, but had received nothing further.  Councillor Mrs Carter said that the car was still parked in the car park.
3.18
School Field

In regard to the proposal regarding tidying up the area for parking, the Chairman said that he had given this closer examination.  As this was not highway, it would not involve the Vale Council and could be looked into as a separate project.  Councillor Bates said that people parked there currently, but that due to the fact that it was grass, it was being destroyed.  The following options were suggested: to put a bollard in the area, or to block pavier with grass.  Kerbs were not seen as a feasible option in this area.  The Chairman agreed that, as he would be speaking to the contractors in regard to the Village Green and the Little Hill, he would speak to them about this.
3.19
Pruning of tree in front of the flats

The Chairman said that he had not heard anything further.  

4
HIGHWAY MATTERS

4.1
Matters for discussion
All matters had been previously discussed at point 3.2 under General Highway Matters.
5
TREASURER’S REPORT
5.1
Report of Accounts

The new Treasurer reported that the accounts stood as follows:

· Deposit Account – £121717.44;

· Current Account – £2177.46.
6
CLERK’S REPORT
6.1
Planning Application – P/DC/IR/2009/00081/FUL – Ty Maen Land
The Clerk reported that he had received no further information regarding the planning application.
7
OTHER BUSINESS
7.1
Planning Meeting – 22nd April
The Clerk reported that he had replied to the request and that the Chairman and one other would be going.

7.2.
Planning application – Pwllywrach Farm – P/DC/LJ/2009/00256/FUL
The Clerk reported that there had been a request in regard to establishing a new track.  It was agreed that the Clerk would e-mail planning to report that the Community Council had no observations to make in regard to the application.
7.3.
Clerk’s Expenses
The Chairman declared interest, and the Deputy Chairman, Councillor Bates chaired this part of the meeting.  The expenses were for the period from the 13th of January until the 31st of March for a total of 17 hours.  The amount claimed for was £127.50.  Councillor A Austin proposed, and Councillor Mrs S Carter seconded that this should be paid.  Agreed unanimously.
7.4.
Matters of attendance
The Chairman addressed the matter of attendance, and confirmed that he had inspected the register of attendance which the Clerk was required to maintain by law.  The Chairman said that if a member does not attend for 6 consecutive months they can be barred from the Community Council.  The Chairman agreed to speak to those who were no longer able to attend the meetings on a regular basis in order to clarify their position.
7.5.
Grass cutting
The Chairman recorded thanks to Councillor M Sweeney for cutting the grass in the churchyard.

7.6.
Best kept village competition
The Clerk reported that he had received application form and would circulate details to all Community Council Members.  The Chairman agreed to put a piece in the newsletter in regard to the competition which will be judged at the end of June.
7.7.
Community Liaison Committee
Councillor Mrs Carter informed the meeting that she was no longer able to attend the meetings as their timing was inconvenient.  The deputy (The Clerk) reported that he would also be unable to attend the meetings in future.  It was agreed that this would be considered at future meetings.
7.8 
Meeting dates.
The Clerk reported that he had drafted a set of meeting dates for the coming year (May 2009 – April 2010), and would be circulating these once he had agreed them with Sarah Evans, Village Hall Caretaker.

7.9.
Use of Village Hall for Meetings

The Chairman reported that he had been asked why the Community Council did not pay for the use of village hall.  The Chairman replied that it was a Statutory duty that, as an electoral body, the Community Council should use available public premises, such as the Village Hall.  Only in exceptional circumstances would other premises be sought to hold a meeting, in which case a fee would be paid.
8
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
8.1
The date of the Next Meeting
It was agreed that the next meeting will be held on Tuesday, the 12th of May, at 7.00 pm in Colwinston Village Hall.

There being no further business, the Meeting was closed at 9.00 pm.
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